
WORLD WAR 1 MEMORIALS 
From Bob and Kathleen Battye
Further to our article in the February magazine, some additional information gleaned from family records that may be of interest.
PRIVATE ERNEST RHODES, DURHAM LIGHT INFANTRY
Kathleen’s uncle Ernest, killed aged 18 in May 1918 in one of the many small battles that took place on the Aisne and Marne in Northern France, was the eldest son of Albert and Harriet Rhodes of Woodland Villas, 68 Wakefield Road, Pontefract. This is one of the large terrace houses at the junction of Banks Avenue and Wakefield Road, probably getting their name from woodlands opposite, the remains of which can still be seen today.
Not too much is known about the family apart from the fact that Ernest’s uncle (Kathleen’s great uncle) William (Bill) Rhodes was the Manager of the former Muscroft’s Wine Merchants and Long Bar in one of the yards directly opposite church, nowadays called The Ancient Borough Arms and Beastfair Vaults.
PRIVATE CHARLES LEACH, ROYAL SCOTS FUSILIER
Bob’s great uncle Charles, killed aged 29 in the Battle of Poelcapelle, Ypres in 1917, was the brother of Marion Leach, Bob’s grandmother. Their parents Thomas and Elizabeth Leach moved  to Pontefract from Bentley, near Doncaster in the late 19th Century. Thomas was a police officer and lived in Mill Hill.
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Charles is buried in a military cemetery in Langemark, Belgium but his name is also included on the headstone of the family grave in Pontefract Cemetery. It bears the names of his father, Thomas Leach died 1910 aged 62, his wife Elizabeth Leech died 1923 aged 71, their son James Leech died 1906 aged 24 and Charles himself. Apart from his sister Marion and brothers Frank and Richard mentioned in the original article in the February magazine, there was also this other brother James whose name is on the headstone.
The Battle of Poelcapoelle
Returning to Charles, shown in the uniform of The Royal Scots Fusilier complete with kilt. He sent the photograph to his sister Marion just before his departure for France.
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The Battle of Poelcapelle on 9th October 1917 marked the end of a string of highly successful British attacks during the Third Battle of Ypres. It was carried out in the most terrible of conditions: oozing, cloying mud that bogged down both men and machinery. This was a major setback as the British troops had to move large amounts of equipment and ammunition to support the attacks. This particular encounter was a German defensive success although costly to both sides. Unfortunately, Charles was one of the large numbers of casualties on both sides who lost their lives. One can only hope his passing was swift and that he did not suffer like so many of his colleagues who died lingering deaths stranded on the battlefield.

The picture is of a street corner in the village of Poelcapelle and vividly illustrates the devastation caused by the battle.
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